Metropolitan Washington Air Quality Committee


Suite 300, 777 North Capitol Street, N.E.  Washington , D.C.  20002-4239  202-962-3358  Fax:  202-962-3203

TECHNICAL ADVISORY COMMITTE
Date:
May 14, 2004
Time:
10:00 p.m. – 12:00 NOON

Lunch will be served at 12:00 pm

Place:
COG Training Center, 1st Floor
MWCOG, 777 North Capitol St., NE, #300

Washington, DC 20002



Agenda
10:00
1.
Call to Order and Review of Meeting Summary (April 9, 2004)



Chairman Dana Kauffman, Fairfax County
10:05
2.
Ozone Season Update


Jennifer Desimone, COG/DEP
10:15   3.
Review of Draft Periodic Emissions Inventory (ACTION ITEM)


Sunil Kumar, COG/DEP

10:45   4.
OTC Work Plan for 8-Hour Attainment Modeling


Tom Frankiewicz, Ozone Transport Commission
11:15
5.
Implementation of SCR Technology on Midwestern Power Plants


Tad Aburn, MDE
11:35
6.
Voluntary Measure Implementation Guidance


Beth Lowe, COG/DEP
11:45
7.
State Air Agency Report
11:55
8.
Other Business
12:00
9.
Set Date for Next Meeting and Adjourn: June 11, 2004
DRAFT

MWAQC Technical Advisory Committee

Meeting Summary

April 9, 2004

10:00 am – 12:00 pm

COG Training Center

Present:

Tad Aburn, Maryland Department of Environment

Kambiz Agazi, Fairfax County

Nat Bottigheimer, Maryland Department of Transportation

Rick Canizales, Prince William County

Randy Carroll, Maryland Department of Environment

Howard Chang, Calvert/Charles Counties

Julie Crenshaw, Air Quality Public Advisory Committee, Chair

Alex Hekimian, Montgomery County M-NCPPC

Hon. Dana Kauffman, Fairfax County
Grady Ketron, Virginia Department of Transportation

Maurice Keys, District of Columbia Department of Transportation

Randy Mosier, Maryland Department of Environment

Mary Richmond, Montgomery County

Bill Skrabak, City of Alexandria

Kanti Srikanth, Virginia Department of Transportation

Jim Sydnor, Virginia Department of Environmental Quality (via telephone)

Stan Tracey, District of Columbia Department of Health

Michael Woodman, Maryland Department of Environment

Staff:

Mike Clifford, COG/DTP

Jennifer Desimone, COG/DEP

Mark Hersey, COG/DTP

Sunil Kumar, COG/DEP

Beth Lowe, COG/DEP

Joan Rohlfs, COG/DEP

Observers:

Charlie Baummer, Metropolitan Washington Airports Authority

Tim Nutter, Northern Virginia Transportation Alliance

Beverly Silverberg, Clean Air Partners

Vivienne Stearns-Elliott, PR Solutions for Clean Air Partners

1. Call to Order 

Chairman Kauffman called the meeting to order at 10:10 a.m. The minutes of the March 12 meeting were approved as written.

2. State Air Agency Report
Jim Sydnor reported for Virginia. Virginia’s Section 185 bill was approved by the state legislature and is awaiting the governor’s signature. Governor Warner is expected to sign the bill by April 15. DEQ held a hearing on amending the SIP to include the signed bill but received no testimony. Mr. Sydnor said that DEQ will transmit the bill to EPA within one week of the governor’s signature. Mr. Sydnor noted that DEQ has received a petition regarding its Architectural and Industrial Maintenance Coatings rule. The National Paint and Coating Association has requested that the rule be reviewed by the court in Richmond.

Tad Aburn reported for Maryland. All of Maryland’s OTC regulations are complete and have been submitted to EPA. Maryland has not yet received a petition relating to its AIM rule, but one is expected. Petitions have already been filed in Delaware, New York and Pennsylvania. Maryland’s Section 185 bill will be voted on by the House Environmental Matters committee at 10:30 this morning. The environmental community had requested amendments to the bill, and some of their requests were incorporated in a revised draft of the legislation. However, one very important amendment was not included in the revision.

Mr. Aburn noted that Maryland is planning to consolidate its Fort Meade and Beltsville air quality monitors and locate the resulting monitor near Howard University in Prince George’s County. This summer, Maryland is implementing a Code Red forecast initiative. Balloons will be launched to measure the size of the ozone reservoir aloft at the beginning of a predicted Air Quality Code Red Day. MDE is also placing a new high-elevation air quality monitor in Western Maryland. It is the region’s first stationary transport monitor, and it will be linked with sites in Connecticut and New York. MDE would be happy to brief the committee on the monitoring initiative.

Ms. Rohlfs asked if Mr. Aburn had any news on the Sierra Club’s recent petition for rehearing of the Sierra v. EPA decision. Mr. Aburn said he has no news from the court or from EPA.

Stan Tracey reported for the District. He said that the District will publish its OTC regulations in the District Register on April 16. The regulations will be submitted to EPA that day.

Mr. Kauffman asked if MWAQC can do anything to assist the states in dealing with the challenge to the OTC AIM rule. Mr. Aburn said that the states are not requesting a stay, which would have an immediate effect on the SIP, so there is no need for MWAQC to act immediately. The states will request help if they need it. Mr. Sydnor said that he understands the plaintiffs believe their proposed regulatory changes would not affect the amount of SIP credit taken for the regulation. If that is true, the desired changes could be ok. DEQ is investigating. Mr. Aburn said that the Maryland rule allows affected businesses to petition for a change if new or better data becomes available. MDE is working with the paint industry to prepare a new package to be presented to EPA. Mr. Sydnor said it would be helpful if the states could work together. Mr. Tracey said that the comments received by the District seemed to indicate that the industry was challenging the legitimacy of the rule adoption.

Mr. Kauffman asked if the states could speak with local weather forecasters prior to the ozone season to inform them about transport issues and upcoming changes in air quality forecasting. Mr. Aburn said that Clean Air Partners arranges a meet-and-greet with forecasters prior to the beginning of the ozone season. He noted that many people are interested in the outcome of this ozone season because it is the first season with full implementation of the NOx SIP Call. MDE is currently performing an analysis to determine whether plants upwind of the Washington-Baltimore area have installed selective catalytic reduction or other NOx control technologies. The results of the analysis should be available for the May meeting.

3. Report of the Forecasting Subcommittee.
Chairman Kauffman said that items 3 and 4 would be combined into one presentation.

4. Transition to Ozone Forecasting for the 8-Hour Standard
Ms. Rohlfs introduced Jennifer Desimone, the new Ozone Action Days Coordinator. Ms. Desimone noted that air quality forecasting procedures are changing this year as part of the transition to the 8-hour standard. Forecasting will now be based on the new 8-hour Air Quality Index (AQI), and forecasting will be done for both ozone and fine particulates, which EPA refers to as particle pollution. Because the 8-hour standard is a rolling average, exceedances will not be known until the end of the day. As a result, health messages will still be issued based on the one-hour standard. An Ozone Action Day will be called if the AQI is forecasted to be 8-hour Code Red or if the AQI is expected to be high orange (AQI of 125 or above) with the following day expected to be red. Ms. Desimone said that the new forecasting method is not expected to significantly increase the number of Ozone Action Days. An increase of one to two days is expected. She noted that if Ozone Action Days were called for every expected violation of the 8-hour standard (8-hour Code Orange or higher), then there could be up to 40 Ozone Action Days per summer.

Ms. Desimone explained that the region could see a small number of 8-hour Air Quality Code Purple days this summer. Code Purple is the level above Code Red and signals very unhealthy air. Active adults and children are advised to avoid all outdoor activities.

Air quality forecasts will give only the color corresponding to the predicted AQI. The expected concentration and lead pollutant will not be provided on the air quality forecast. The press release provides a health message appropriate to both ground-level ozone and particle pollution.

Bill Skrabak asked whether there are plans to coordinate with county health and recreation departments for predicted Air Quality Code Purple forecasts. Since even healthy adults are not supposed to exercise outside on those days, counties might want to cancel sports league games. Ms. Rohlfs said that she is planning to speak with the COG Public Health Committee later in the month and will bring the topic up. Randy Mosier said that Maryland has not worked with local health officials but has met with local schools of medicine and Mount Sinai Medical Center.

Mary Richmond noted that without information on the AQI and lead pollutant, it will be difficult to track violations of the ozone standard. Ms. Rohlfs responded that she is trying to stress the difference between an exceedance and an Air Quality Code Red Day, which is only a forecast. She said both 1-hour and 8-hour exceedances will be reported on the COG website. The regional AIRWATCH map will also have a running table of annual exceedances.

Mr. Sydnor asked why there are no plans to report the lead pollutant. Ms. Rohlfs said that the press release contains a combined health message. In the summer, the lead pollutant will almost always be ozone. Ms. Sydnor said that people will not know what types of voluntary actions to take to reduce pollution. Ms. Rohlfs said that the fax template gives both health warnings and pollution prevention tips for ozone and particle pollution. Mr. Kauffman asked that additional work be done on the message between now and the April 28th MWAQC meeting. He suggested that the MWAQC meeting start at 11:30 to provide a media relations session for local elected officials who may have to answer questions about the new forecasting once the ozone season starts.

Mr. Skrabak asked what the logic was behind the decision not to report the lead pollutant. Mr. Aburn said that it would be too confusing, since the health and prevention messages for ozone and particle pollution are so similar. For people who are interested in more details about the air quality, information about the AQI and lead pollutant will be available on AIRNOW. Mr. Skrabak asked that the end-of-year summary break out the air quality information by pollutant. Mr. Kauffman said that during the transition to the 8-hour standard, it is more important to focus on the health-based reporting requirements than the technical reporting requirements. Ms. Rohlfs noted that surveys conducted by Clean Air Partners in 1999 showed that many people recognized the terms “Code Red Day” but few knew what ozone was.

Julie Crenshaw said that before Clean Air Partners existed, public message issues came before AQPAC. She said the public should be consulted about the appropriateness of the message.

5. Update on Refinement of MOBILE6 Inputs

Mike Clifford reported on attempts to identify better data inputs for the MOBILE6 model. After discussions with the District of Columbia and Maryland, it is clear that the only way to obtain better vehicle registration data is through the use of a VIN decoder. Transportation staff plans to lease a commercial decoder and perform a test to see how decoded data compares to existing vehicle registration data.

Dave Brzezinski of EPA said that the Dynamic Registration Utility initially developed by EPA will not be finalized because the MOBIEL6 staff has been reassigned to develop the next mobile emissions model.

After discussions with MDE regarding the potential use of odometer data, staff has concluded that the data is unusable. Plans are underway to determine whether car and truck count programs can be enhanced to collect better data, perhaps through use of a weight-in-motion scale. Mr. Clifford noted that it would be expensive for local governments to enhance their data collection, but he is still pursuing it.

Mr. Skrabak asked if the VIN decoder would help with classification of vehicles. Mr. Clifford said it could help improve vehicle type and age distribution data, but a VMT survey would be needed to improve data on VMT by vehicle type. Mr. Skrabak said he supports the use of the VIN decoder as a cost effective way of obtaining better data. He asked why MDE determined that odometer data is unusable. Any data might be better than nothing. Maurice Keys said that the odometer data is manually entered, and that it is often inaccurately keyed in.

6. FY 2005 MWAQC Work Program and Budget (ACTION ITEM)

Ms. Rohlfs noted that the work program and budget have been revised to reflect comments received during the last TAC meeting. Funds have been reallocated from SIP Planning to Emission Inventory work and Support for Local Government Voluntary Measures. Consultant time has been allocated to the local government task to provide additional support as needed.

Mr. Sydnor said that he would support the budget with the caveat that it might be subject to modification depending on the outcome of the MWAQC process. Mr. Aburn suggested that the sentence “MWAQC is working with the states to implement this transition” be added to the third paragraph on page 8 after the sentence beginning, “FY 05 marks…” The budget was recommended as amended for consideration by MWAQC.

7. Briefing on EPA’s Utility Mercury Reductions Rule
Ms. Lowe briefed the committee on EPA’s proposed Utility Mercury Reduction Rule. The rule would work in conjunction with the Interstate Air Quality Rule to implement the Clear Skies Act. It also fulfills EPA’s obligation to regulate mercury emissions from electric generating units by December 2004. EPA has proposed two different types of regulations. One follows the traditional maximum available control technology (MACT) format and caps total national mercury emissions from electric generating units at 34 tons per year. This cap can be achieved using emission controls designed to reduce other pollutants, such as particulate matter. An alternative proposal is a two-phase approach that caps emissions at 26 tpy in 2010 and 15 tpy in 2018. However, that proposal allows banking and trading of emission credits. Some legislative proposals, such as Sen. Jeffords’ Clean Power Act, contain more stringent caps.

Mr. Aburn said that MWAQC has supported the Ozone Transport Commission’s multipollutant platform in the past. OTC’s mercury proposal is similar to Senator Jeffords’ proposal. MWAQC should continue to support the OTC platform. Ms. Crenshaw said it is important to send a separate letter about the mercury proposal, because MWAQC’s earlier comments on the Interstate Air Quality Rule may not be construed as applying to mercury as well. Mary Richmond suggested writing a short letter reiterating support for the OTC platform. A draft comment letter was distributed. Mr. Srikanth suggested a more basic letter reiterating support for the OTC proposal but including some specific detail regarding aspects of the EPA proposal that are unsatisfactory. Mr. Kauffman asked staff to work with the states to prepare a revised letter for the Executive Committee call on April 14. He asked that the letter indicate that MWAQC is commenting because the Interstate Air Quality and mercury rules are linked, that MWAQC supports the OTC position, and a synopsis of concerns with the current proposal. 

8. Other Business
Ms. Lowe briefed the committee on EPA’s Phase II NOx SIP Call rulemaking. The rulemaking resulted from a court decision that resolved a number of issues regarding implementation of the SIP Call. Phase I of the SIP Call, which goes into effect this year, will achieve 90% of the originally intended reductions; Phase II of the SIP Call will achieve the remaining 10%. Phase II requires portions of Georgia and Missouri to join the SIP Call control area and sets control levels for certain stationary internal combustion engines. States must submit revised SIPs by April 1, 2005, and compliance is required by May 1, 2007.

9.  Set Date for Next Meeting and Adjourn

The TAC will meet next on May 14, 2004 from 10 a.m. to 12 p.m.  There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 12:05 p.m.
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